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Mr. Zachary McCoy, President of the Student Government Association 
Radford University faculty and staff 
 
Ms. Stephanie Hamlett, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Chair, formally called the meeting to order at 12:35 p.m. in the Board 
Room in Martin Hall.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Mr. Crisp asked for a motion to approve the September 12, 2013, meeting agenda as published.   
Mr. Michael A. Wray so moved and Ms. Ruby W. Rogers seconded the motion and the motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Crisp asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the May 9, 2013, meeting of the Student 
Affairs Committee as published.   Ms. Mary W. Campbell so moved and Mr. Michael A. Wray 
seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
STUDENT AFFAIRS REPORT 
 
Fall Move-In and Opening Week Activities 
 
Mr. Kenneth J. Bonk, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs/Student Activities, provided 
the Committee with an update on the fall 2013 move-in and welcome week activities; fitness and 
wellness activities; Greek Life; and programs geared to engage/involve students in campus 
activities.  In reviewing these various activities Mr. Bonk informed the Committee that that the 
focus of Student Affairs is not only getting the students to Radford University, but also retaining 
the students once they are here.  He indicated that studies have shown that if you engage the 
students within the first six weeks of the academic year, that is, getting each student to feel like 
they matter, from not only an academic standpoint but a social standpoint as well, you will retain 
them.  He went on to explain how Student Affairs has been working with Academic Affairs to 
engage the students during the course of the academic year.    A copy of Mr. Bonk’s report is 
attached hereto as Attachment A and made a part hereof. 

 
Dean of Students Report 
 
Ms. Susan Trageser, Interim Associate Vice President for Student Affairs/Interim Dean of 
Students, updated the Committee on several items, including personnel changes within the 
division; the Step UP – Bystander Intervention program; student housing and residential life; and 
activities in the Center for Diversity and Inclusion, Disability Resource Center, and the Student 
Support Services.  She noted the success of the fall residence hall move-in process, and informed 
the Committee that the on-campus housing was at full capacity.  She also reported that the 
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residence hall renovations on Washington Hall were completed on time, and that Pocahontas, 
Bolling and Draper Halls are next in line for renovations.  A copy of Ms. Trageser’s report is 
attached hereto as Attachment B and is made a part hereof. 
 
Mr. Crisp thanked Mr. Bonk and Ms. Trageser for their reports. 
 
REPORT FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE STUDENT GOVERNMENT 
ASSOCIATION 
 
Mr. Zachary McCoy, President of the Student Government Association (SGA), presented a 
report to the Committee, which included updates on activities and/or events sponsored by the 
SGA; changes to the SGA Constitution; the SGA retreats held in June and August of 2013; 
student feedback initiatives and actions that the SGA is taking to increase the number of 
candidates and student voting in the upcoming SGA Fall 2013 elections; new legislative 
initiatives the SGA is undertaking for 2013-2014; and the SGA’s attempts to build new traditions 
and invigorate old traditions at Radford University.   A copy of Mr. McCoy’s report is attached 
hereto as Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
 
Mr. Crisp thanked Mr. McCoy for his report. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Committee, Mr. Matthew Crisp, Chair, adjourned 
the meeting at 1:35 p.m. 

 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Michele N. Schumacher 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors       
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Department-Wide  
 
Welcome Week  
 
The Department engaged in every aspect of the Welcome to RU Move-In Days programs. 
Highlights included the 2017 New Student Photo with almost half of the new student population 
participating, the RU Ready Bash-1,900 participants, Move-In Madness on Heth lawn - 1,500 
participants, SGA Tailgate - 450 participants and RU versus VT men’s soccer game- 650 
participants, and the new student convocation featuring presenters for Buried Life - 1,300 
participants.   
 


Freshman Class Photo:  Class of 2017 


 
 
First Six Weeks Program Series 
 
The 2013 Fall Semester Six Week Program series is being coordinated and involves programs 
from a cross section of faculty, departments, and student clubs and organizations.  The weeks 
will focus on the following themes: Welcome Highlanders, Wellness, Recreation and Sports, 
Service and Sustainability, Academic Success, Diversity and Inclusion, and Creative Arts. 
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QUEST 
 
Student Activities was an active partner during the summer Quest, Transfer Quest, and Express 
Quest sessions through presentations to family members, new students, trainings, information 
fairs, and planning of social networking opportunities. 
 
Student Leader Reception at President Home – Hickory Hill 
 
A reception took place on August 20th and included 117 Residence Hall Directors and Assistants.   
 
 
Fitness and Wellness 
 
Intramural Fields  
 
$1.8 million has been allocated to install artificial turf and lighting of the intramurals and sports 
clubs practice and playing fields.  The design would add an additional intramural field while also 
providing a regulation size playing field for Sport Clubs football and lacrosse.   
 
Student Fitness and Wellness Center 
 
Construction continues on the Student Fitness and Wellness Center.  Three staff members 
traveled to four university fitness centers to discuss operations, staffing, equipment, and 
materials used within the perspective facilities. Information collected will be discussed with 
possible incorporation into the RU Student Fitness and Wellness Center.   
 
Staffing 
 
The fitness staff, budgets, and facilities management of the Peters and Muse Halls fitness and 
weight areas and the gymnasium now reside in Student Activities.    
 
The Director of the Student Fitness and Wellness Center will be nationally advertised during the 
2013 fall semester. 
 
Greek Life 
 
Strategic Plan 
 
The Blue Ribbon Committee comprised of faculty, staff, advisors, alumni, and administration 
have crafted a strategic plan to guide the future of the Greek Community.  After final review, 
forums, roundtables, and other interest group meetings will be scheduled in order share what was 
developed and obtain valuable feedback and support. 
 
Something of Value 
  
National Panhellenic Conference program "Something of Value" will be presented at RU on 
September 6th and 7th.  This program is a values-based approach to risk-management education 
for approximately 100 chapter women that will include group discussions of values, a mock trial  
 







Student Activities Report 
Page 3 
 
and teaching confrontation skills led by a traveling team of NPC representatives and an attorney 
with NPC affiliation. 
 
Student Leadership 


LEAD 110: Emerging Leadership Course 
 
Working with the Academic Affairs Scholar Citizen Committee it has met the qualifications and 
has been identified as ‘scholar citizen designated” course. 
 
Student Involvement 
 
Radford After Dark-RAD 
 
The alternative late night and weekend programming initiative, scheduled for Thursday-Saturday 
nights, has five programs planned for the beginning weeks of the 2013 fall semester.  Student 
clubs and organizations were able to request dates and funding during the 2013 spring semester 
in order to meet the required deadlines for funding and planning of their events.  The programs 
include the Outdoor movie/social night, RU Up late, Girls Night In, Recreation Night, and 
concert/social activities. 
 
Club Fair 
Thousands of RU students and staff participated in the annual Club Fair held on the Friday of the 
first week of school.  The weather was ideal and this may have contributed to the many 
comments by staff and students that this is the largest one they have seen in several years.  Those 
having information tables included 185 student clubs and organizations, 10 departments/colleges, 
and 26 local businesses. 
 
R-SPaCE 
 
The RU Student Programming and Campus Events student programming board took the lead in 
supporting the move-in and six week program series initiatives by sponsoring a minimum of one 
program per week that provided engagement opportunities for all students.  
 
Annual Report 
 
The annual report continues to show growth and high satisfaction ratings in the number of 
students participating in recreational and programmatic initiatives as well as in the usage and 
satisfaction ratings of the services and facilities offered through the department.   
 
In addition, the graduating students who worked for the various departmental units indicated, 
through self-assessments, that they grew in the eight categories of student learning outcomes that 
the department researched and identified as successful qualities required for their future careers. 
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Operations 
 
Reservations 
 
The number of space reservations made through the department’s Event Planning Office 
increased by 609 from 2012-13 to a total number of reservations of 11,885, with 50% of the 
reservations made by recognized student clubs and organizations. 
 
The number of reservations made through the Game Room increased by 48 from 2012-13 to 513 
reservations, with 36 of those being for University 100 classes. 
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Dean of Students 
 
Staff in all Dean of Students (DOS) areas actively participated in summer Quest, Transfer Quest, 
and Express Quest through speaking with new entering students and their families at 
presentations, open sessions, information fairs and assisting as they came by various offices. 
 
National searches were concluded with the following positions being filled: 
Area Director, Residence Life – Ms. Amanda Anderson 
Assistant Dean of Students – Ms. Erin Bell 
Coordinator, Substance Abuse and Violence Education Support Services (SAVES) – Ms. Julie 
Dill 
Academic Specialist, Student Support Services – Ms. Faith Cooper 
Academic Specialist, Student Support Services – Mr. Eric Wall 
 
Step UP – Bystander Intervention     
 
 
After a successful soft launch during the 2012-2013 year, reaching approximately 730 + 
students, the program is off to a strong start this year. Already, over 200 students and student 
leaders have been reached through presentations and training opportunities that included 
Resident Assistants, Peer Instructors, and Greek Leaders. Additional sessions are already 
scheduled throughout the semester.          
 
This year Step UP will be jointly facilitated by the Dean of Students area and Substance Abuse 
and Violence Education Support services (SAVES).  Staff members are working with Dr. 
Matthew Turner, School of Communication, to develop videos to be used with the program. The 
video development will be a semester long project in Dr. Turner’s class. 
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I would recommend Step UP! Training to other students.


Bystander intervention can prevent negative outcomes in
problem situations


Most (51% or more) RU students believe it is their
responsibility to intervene when they notice a problem


situation.


I am likely to intervene or help in a problem situation with
my peers


I know how to intervene effectively with my peers


I believe it is my responsibility to intervene when I notice
a problem situation


% of students who agree with statements 


Step UP! Post Test Results  







 
 
Step UP! Conclusions 
 
• There was an increase in all statements, except for student’s perception on the majority of 


RU students believing it was their responsibility to intervene when they noticed a problem 
situation. 


• The decrease in this statement suggests that after the bystander intervention training, 
students believe there is a need for campus-wide education about diffusion of 
responsibility, tips for noticing a problem situation, and how to intervene. 


• Step Up bystander intervention training resulted in increased awareness of potential 
problem situations, newly learned strategies, and increased likelihood to intervene. 


• 98% of students would recommend Step UP! Training to other students.  
 
Housing and Residential Life 
 
A national search is underway for the new position of Assistant Director for Retention 
Programming. 
 
Student move-in was very successful. With the help of 580 volunteers, that included New 
Student Programs, Peer Instructors, Greeks, Student Athletes, Student Organizations and faculty 
and staff, over 1,900 students moved  in on Friday, August 23rd. 
 
At the time of assignment, 140 rooms were tripled. All were found permanent spaces before 
opening. As of August 29, 3,247 students were assigned to housing with 1,919 being freshmen 
(down 103 from last year). 
 
Renovations 
 


• Washington Hall renovation was completed on time.  Feedback indicates students and 
staff are thrilled with the result. 
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Step UP! Additional Results 
After Training… 







• Pocahontas and Bolling Halls renovation design is well underway. Both halls will close 
for one year following the end of the spring 2014 semester. Draper Hall will follow. 


 
Washington Hall Glass Lobbies – Night View 
 


 
 
 
Center for Diversity and Inclusion (CDI) 
 
During the summer CDI hosted a webinar viewing - “Beyond Binaries: The Experience of 
Trans* Identified Students in Campus Residential Environments” as a faculty, staff and student 
professional development opportunity. 
 
The following events are planned for early fall semester: 
• Student Leadership Workshop – TRUE Leaders Connecting student leaders across campus 


for better communication, networking and fostering an inclusive environment. 
• Webinar Viewing – “Beyond Binaries: Supporting Bisexual, Pansexual, Fluid, & Queer 


Identified Students”. 
• Latino History Month (October) Guest in Residence Speaker: Screening of the documentary 


Papers with a live talk with the film producer. 
• Black Alumni Weekend (Oct. 18-20, 2013) A newly created track during the family weekend 


that aims at connecting undergraduates and alumni.  
• Concert – Genre:  Hip Hop and Go-go Music. 







• Native American History Month (November) Guest in Residence Speaker– Cherokee 
Recording Artist and Activist Michael Jacobs. He will perform and engage audience in a 
discussion on social justice.  


 
 
Disability Resource Office (DRO) 
 
As of August 30, 2013, DRO is serving a total of 381 students.  New accommodation requests 
continue to be submitted daily. 


  
In consultation with the Association on Higher Education in Disabilities, the Office of Civil 
Rights and the Registrar’s Office, a new university policy on Reduced Course Load as an 
accommodation was approved and implemented.   
 
DRO opened for Move in Day which resulted in over 60 students and families visiting the DRO 
for successful consultation and service provision. 
 
Project Eye to Eye (a national mentoring movement that pairs kids who have learning disabilities 
and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (LD / ADHD) with college and high school mentors 
who have been similarly labeled) was approved as a club on campus. 
 
Although the number of Deaf and Hard of Hearing students served has remained the constant for 
the past two years, there has been a paradigm shift in requested services.  With more Deaf/Hard 
of Hearing (D/HOH) students being mainstreamed into public schools, an increase in cochlear 
implants, and the development of state-of-the-art technology, D/HOH students are requesting 
closed captioning services (or remote CART or C-print) as an alternate means to access lectures 
(30% of our D/HOH students compared to 0% in 2012-2013). As a result and compared to 
previous years, fewer deaf and hard of hearing students are requesting interpreting services (20% 
of D/HOH students requesting interpreting services in AY 2013-2014 compared to 50% of 
D/HOH students requesting interpreting services in AY 2012-2013).   
 
Student Support Services (SSS) 
 
• Based on cuts in Federal funding, SSS has realized a 5.23% budget cut.   
• The Academic Specialists have worked over the summer to revamp and enhance 


recruitment, programming and quality of services provided. As a result, summer 
recruitment efforts resulted in 75+ applications to the program. 


• A new student orientation was held in the Bonnie, Game Room. 
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This summer as the SGA President, I have focusing on creating a steady, predictable framework for the 
SGA to function within. As such, we have generated new initiatives and plan to expand and sustain 
current areas of success. 


Regular Programming & New Programming 


SGA has established routinized times for many of our signature events, including Student Appreciation 
Days and What Do You Want Wednesday. 


• Student Appreciation Days - occur on the second or third Wednesday of each month. The date 
varies by what other organizations may have already reserved the space. The SGA distributes 
free pizza and Radford University or Student Government promotional items in order to do the 
following things: 1) express our appreciation to our student body, 2) promote school spirit and 
pride by giving out spirit promotional items, 3) gather survey results used to support and uphold 
appropriate SGA legislation or other student concerns, and 4) to promote any other upcoming 
SGA events in order to increase student participation and turnout. 


• What Do You Want Wednesdays - Complements Student Appreciation Day by having SGA 
members drive a golf cart around campus picking up students in need of a ride to their 
destinations, whether it be class, the dining halls, or their residence halls. This is a way to help 
generate ideas from the perspective of the general members of the student body. This is also 
part of a way to encourage growth and involvement, one of the plans in this year’s strategic plan 
for the SGA. 


• Tailgates - This is one of the primary ways that the SGA is attempting to bring school spirit to an 
all-time high. The SGA sponsored an opening-weekend tailgate for the men’s soccer game 
against Virginia Tech. There was an estimated crowd of about 400 people that completely filled 
the stands during the game that followed the tailgate. We have two more confirmed tailgates 
for October 5th and October 12th to try and support men’s and women’s soccer. We also plan to 
do this for men’s and women’s basketball games. 


• R-SPaCE “Open Mic Night” - As the Radford Student Programming and Campus Events 
organization is the main programming board at Radford University; we have decided to co-
sponsor this event with them as a way to promote more student participation in campus 
activities and events. This is also a way to market the SGA and what the organization can do for 
the student body. 


SGA Constitution Highlights 


SGA has implemented changes made to the SGA Senate and approved by the Student Affairs Executive 
Council to our Constitution.  Significant changes include: 
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• Increasing the requirements for election to SGA Executive Board to having served at least 20 weeks 
in the organization prior to their candidacy and the and Student Body President serving at least four 
semesters along with  


• Increasing the GPA requirements for Executive Officers to 3.0 GPA and Senate and Cabinet staff to 
at 2.5 GPA. 


Retreats 


• Late last spring our outgoing executive officers met with the incoming executive officers at the Dean 
of Students house for dinner so we could have a transition period, not only for the executive officers 
but for our new co-advisors as well. The point of this dinner was to look at goals and objectives from 
the previous year and match them up with the goals and objectives for the upcoming year, taking a 
look at what worked and what we needed to do different. This was a way we could figure out how 
to retain our own members as well as continue in our mission of engaging students in Radford 
campus activities. 


• On June 24th-25th, the executive board met in Radford during one of the summer Quest sessions 
for our first ever midsummer executive board retreat. The members of the executive board got 
together to outline an SGA strategic plan for the 2013-2014 school year as well as to take part in the 
activities of the Quest session as a recruitment effort to engage new freshmen in student life. It was 
during this retreat in which we presented our strategic plan to university Vice Presidents Dr. Dee 
Robinson, Mr. Danny Kemp, and Dr. Mark Shanley, as well as to President Kyle.  


• In late August, SGA held a beginning of the year executive board retreat in order to put any final 
touches on our plans for the year that we organized from our midsummer retreat. The point of this 
retreat was to make up the upcoming year’s policies in terms of things such accountability, 
legislation, dictate the role of the chain of command, and other relevant topics. We also put 
together the schedule of events for what would be taking place throughout our regular retreat the 
following two days. 


• SGA also held a summer retreat for new and returning members the week before school started. 
During the retreat, we went over leadership traits, rules and procedures of the organization, did 
team-building exercises which took place at the Selu ropes course. The retreat also included 
presentations from Associate Dean of Students, Susan Trageser and Vice President for Student 
Affairs, Mark Shanley, as well as dinners at the homes of Dr. Shanley and Dean Trageser. 


Student Feedback 


University 100 “Index Card Initiative”- An idea introduced by New Student Programs Director Mike 
Dunn, the SGA will be sending the organization’s Public Relations Director to as many University 100 
classes that will have us. The initiative is to present as many freshmen as possible with what the SGA’s 
mission is and specifically what we have laid out for the year. We also plan to use index cards that each 
University 100 participant can write down an answer to a series of questions on and return to the SGA. 
These answers will provide feedback on what they love about Radford University and what they would 
like to see changed. We hope to gain feedback from up to at least 1,000 students. 
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Elections 


• Our elections for Fall have been set for late September, and we are continuing our efforts to 
increase participation for both candidates and voter turnout following our 600 percent increase last 
fall. 


• During the Quest orientation program, I was able to talk to more than 60 new students in lengthy 
detail at the Quest mini-club fair who are interested in our 12 available positions. I was also able to 
speak to hundreds of other students in a more condensed capacity during other parts of the Quest 
orientation. 


• We will be using voting booth stations in the lobby of the Bonnie student center in order to attract 
potential voters with laptop computers present to make it a quick and easy process. We also have 
scheduled elections to take place on one of our Student Appreciation Days as we did last year in 
hopes that the giving away of pizza will attract potential voters. 


• We have several contested positions for this election cycle and hope to have all of our seats filled 
and senators trained by the beginning of October. We plan to accomplish this through our fall make-
up retreat for those who missed the summer retreat along with other forms of one-on-one tutorials.  


New and Old Traditions 


• We will be meeting with the Balfour Company in order to rework and rejuvenate our campus’s ring 
tradition.  


o The Ring Ceremony and Dance will tentatively take place on the evening of March 22nd. This 
new form of Ring Ceremony and Dance made the switch from fall to spring semester last 
year and was quite successful. We have started the talks with the Balfour Company about 
putting this dance and ceremony back into place this year to have it run as smoothly as it did 
before. 


o Like last year, this ceremony will not only include the ring ceremony, but also an opportunity 
for parents to split off for a separate parents’ reception and for the students to participate 
in a semi-formal dance to celebrate their obtainment of their collegiate rings. 


• We are also looking into ways to celebrate the centennial of the Student Government Association at 
Radford University. 2014 will be the 100th birthday of the organization as we hope to have a formal 
celebration in the spring semester.  


• Highlander Festival Weekend Parade - An event that the SGA had participated in three years ago, 
the SGA will again take part in the parade during Highlander Festival Weekend to be a part of the 
festivities and welcome family and friends to our institution for a weekend of fun. 


• Family Weekend Alumni Event - The SGA will take part in an event to welcome back and celebrate 
the alumni who have graduated before themselves who have helped to shape the university as it is 
today. The SGA will also promote its goals and initiatives for the year to the returning alumni to keep 
them informed of what is currently happening here at Radford. 
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• Washington Hall Service Day - Three years ago the SGA took part in a service project in which the 
organization painted the Heth clocks red as a way to contribute to the betterment of the beauty of 
the campus. This year the SGA will be giving back to Radford again. As the most recent on-campus 
renovation was just completed in Washington Hall, Chief Facilities Officer Chris Willis has worked 
with myself in order to organize an event in which the SGA will help put down mulch and plant 
flowers around the residence hall. 


• Health & Wellness Fair - SGA will sponsor a table at this event to support health and wellness 
initiatives on campus. We feel that it is our duty as the one of the major organizations on campus to 
be supportive of positive events like this one. 


Legislative Initiatives 


Legislatively, the SGA will likely be pursuing the following legislative initiatives: 


• Campus Safety 
• Sustainability 


Closing Remarks 


I could not be more excited about leading this organization through all the wonderful plans that we have 
this year. A lot of major things are going to get accomplished throughout the school year and I hope to 
sincerely leave this year having the student body more engaged in campus activities and invigorate 
student pride in attending Radford University. 





